MSFA EMS Committee Meeting

August 30, 2015
Meeting was called to order at 1300 hours by Chair Bill Dousa.  He welcomed the new members to the committee.  He thanked Carroll County for hosting the meeting.  Charlie Simpson, president of the Carroll County Volunteer Association welcomed everyone.  Due to large group in attendance (about 60 people), the meeting was moved to Carroll County Training Center Auditorium.  Bill asked that we cover all agenda items before starting the EMT training discussions.
Secretary:  Linda Dousa passed around the sign in sheet and asked everyone to verify that the information is correct.
Chair report:  Bill requested approval for the March 29 minutes.  Motion by Susan Mott to approve the minutes as submitted.  Motion carried.  Bill reported that the Cardiac Arrest Steering Committee of MIEMSS hosted a hands-only CPR event at Ripken stadium on August 22.  The presentation included a demonstration of hands-only CPR to the entire stadium, two hands-only public service announcements on the jumbotron and approximately 400 fans practiced hands-only CPR at training tables.  Bill thanked MIEMSS, Baltimore County Firefighters Union Local 1311, University of Maryland Upper Chesapeake Health and the Harford County Department of Emergency Services for providing tickets and personnel to make this event a success.  
Association Officers:  President  Johnie Roth congratulated those on the committee this year.  He’s very pleased with the turnout today.    He asked everyone to be courteous and respectful during the meeting.  He recognized Charlie Wills for his 60 active years of fire/resuce/ems service.  Vice President Mark Bilger thanked everyone for attending.
SEMSAC: Linda Dousa stated SEMSAC will be held on September 3 at MIEMSS beginning at 1300.
ALS Sub Committee: Marianne Warehime stated they did not meet today but are still working on the same issues as last year (A paramedic is a paramedic state-wide).
BLS Sub Committee:  Joan Williams deferred to the discussion that will be occurring later today regarding the EMT testing.  
Standards:  John Sullivan had no report.
VAIP / Minimum Ambulance Standards:  Charlie Simpson stated they are continuing to meet on the minimum standards.  The VAIP will still be in place for those that are interested in continuing with that program.  Those that have completed the VAIP will have no problems passing the minimum standards.  The next meeting will be discussing implementation and inspection protocols.  Eric Smothers feels the state is moving backwards by doing this.  He wants to know who will be overseeing the program and making sure ambulances are inspected.  Charlie stated the program will be managed like the commercial program is currently done.  Dr. Alcorta stated the VAIP will not be going away.  There are 15 jurisdictions (vast majority volunteer) that are 100% compliant with the VAIP.  The minimum standard is bare bones for all jurisdictions in the state.  He thanked Charlie for his energetic support of the program.
MIEMSS:  Dr. Alcorta report that Ebola is still here.  The CDC is working with DHMH to recognize 3 levels of hospitals.  Hopkins is recognized as the regional inpatient facility.  University of Maryland is secondary.  Transfer and assessment facilities are being worked on.  Over 250 people are being monitored currently.  MIEMSS is working on the new NEMSIS definitions.  Image Trend is working on upgrading eMEDS to version 3.4.  MIEMSS is working with Image Trend to make sure the data set is compatible with eMEDs and is user friendly.  There is a MIEMSS workgroup tasked to insure provider friendliness and he would like someone formally appointed to this group.  Howard County has been piloting the CARES project.  Image Trend has been involved in setting up the data set for CARES and EMS as well as the hospital have been inputting information.  A preliminary report on CARES will be given on October 8 at Howard County.  The state is moving to get all hospitals as well as EMS to use this program.  He described a press release from Laurel Hospital addressing the affordable care act.  Hospitals will not be reimbursed for readmissions prior to 30 days after release.  They are trying to realign capabilities and this may impact transports to certain facilities.   Maryland Search and Rescue, Inc.  would like to become an EMS operational program so they can use the wilderness protocol and will be presenting their application at SEMSAC on Thursday.  This will be a resource for all jurisdictions to utilize.  There was a question of whether there is any new information on integrating reports with NFIRS.  Motion by Wayne Tome, second by Eric Smothers to have Fire marshal’s office and MIEMSS work together to integrate NFIRS and eMEDS.  Motion carried.      
MFRI (ALS):  Steve Frye said the BDLS classes recently have been held during the week and they would like to get a date and location for a weekend class to accommodate those that cannot attend a weekday class.  He’s looking at setting up a class at the beginning of next year.  There will be a class on December 6 in Ocean City.  The ALS curriculum is usually changed every other year,  but beginning this September, there will be some changes made (a year early).  These are small changes and he feels they are for the good.  National registry standards for continuing education are being changed also.  The class will now be 30 hours in length for core competency training.  The new standards are more specific than in the past.  What has to be taught will be released in the fall; their lead time to set up training will be greatly reduced.  The 3rd annual leadership symposium will be held on November 14–15, 2015 with pre-conference training on Friday November 13.  There was discussion of having ADLS classes at different areas instead of MFRI College Park.  An ADLS class is schedule in October and is currently full.  
MFRI (BLS):  Todd Dyche introduced Amber Lizear who is designing the new EMT curriculum.  He also discussed the new strategic plan that many were involved in setting up.  In the last fiscal year, 34,000 students went through 1,600 courses for a total of over 893,000 hours.  There are many changes that are going into effect to include distance learning.  There was long discussion of the computer based training that’s part of the program and the fact that students must have availability of computers, iPad, android devices as well as high speed access to the internet.  There was also discussion of the increased training hours.    
MSP Aviation:  Eric Smothers stated things are going well.  The old helicopters are still for sale.  Anyone interested in being a helicopter medic needs to remember they are a trooper first.   
RAC Shock Trauma:  Diana Clapp stated training broadcasts will begin again in October.  A domestic violence session will be held on October 4.  Hyperbaric and CO training will be held in November.  She is working on revising the Airway course.  They have been very busy recently. 
EMT Testing Discussions:  Bill asked the MIEMSS, MFRI and MSFA leadership each have an opportunity to speak on the current EMT training/Testing issues prior to the general discussions.
MIEMSS: Dr. Alcorta opened the discussion by saying that he looks at the evolution of EMS and EMT as a moving target to keep providers current. He took an 81 EMT course, along the way anatomy and physiology were taken out and are now included again. He supports what MFRI is doing with improving training for instructors. Delivery of quality EMS is in his job description and he says we need to train and test effectively.  This same transition has happened in other states and is not new.  

Dr. Seaman began his remarks by saying that he values volunteers and they are the backbone of our system, we share values and goals and this transition will be challenging.  MIEMSS has data from Virginia where they went to National Registry testing three years ago and experienced  the issues we are having now.  Their first pass rate was 60%.  After three years it went up to 65% on first attempt and up to 73% on 3 attempts.  MIEMSS, MFRI and MSFA need to collaborate; some EMT students and some instructors don’t have skills necessary to accomplish to meet the new training requirements.  He said students need to be helped through the process and both students and instructors need to learn new material.  The old test tested “facts” the new test focuses on “process analysis” that is scenario based. In the past the instructor had a class and they were cohorts, there was remediation within the class and the instructor would bring everyone up to speed.  Currently we don’t have a mentor for students after the instructor has done his part.  He described a large variation in performance of EMT programs in the state of Maryland and a huge variation in student test performance ranging from 0% in some programs to 100% in top performing programs.  He cited Anne Arundel Community College at 72%; Baltimore County at 78%; Howard County at 100% and MFRI Western Maryland at 68%. He said everyone believes that the instructor should assist students in getting through the program.  MIEMSS will seek instructor performance data.  MIEMSS did a survey of students to determine why they had not taken the National Registry test.  They received 170 responses.  The top 3 reasons were: 1. I am not prepared; 2. I have not had time, and; 3. I am confused on procedure for setting up testing. He summarized these comments by saying we need a process for both student and instructor improvement and performance. 
He described several handouts: the NREMT Written Exam Checklist (he said 90 students mis-entered information), the DRAFT NREMT Written Exam Checklist (with green, yellow, beige highlights) and reviewed the MIEMSS Fact Sheet on National Registry EMT (NREMT) Testing at the BLS Provider Level.  He asked for input on these documents.  (see MIEMSS website for numerous EMT fact sheets).
He spoke further about data from national registry – 124 took test, 57% passed on the first try; by the 3rd attempt there was a 65% pass rate.  He spoke of the resources it takes to create valid fair tests and it being an extremely expensive process. National Registry has experts that write and validate those questions and one question costs about $1,000 to develop.  He stated that National Registry questions will stand up in court as an educationally valid test and that 46 states use National Registry for some level of certification and that 40 states, military, etc. require the use of National Registry.  He said MIEMSS has increased the number of testing sites and that jurisdictions must work with MIEMSS to try to add further test sites.  They are working with Montgomery County now to try to provide a site.  There is lots of mis-information about test center capabilities and he doesn’t have metrics on Pearson-VUE capabilities.   He has created a best practices group of BLS sub-committee to address some of the problems.    
In summary Dr. Seaman said MIEMSS wants to work with stake holders as well as measure what we are doing.  We have increased the number of EMT’s by 552 this year and worked with MFRI to develop improvements in EMT courses to evaluate these improvements.
MFRI: Todd Dyche and Amber Leizear presented a document that discussed the changes/enhancements to the EMT program.  The program has been changed to model the national curriculum.  The modules are broken down to incorporate national registry; they will not be testing Maryland protocol or standards during the initial training modules.  The practical sessions will be more scenario based.  The test bank for module testing will be similar to what national registry looks like.  Students will still need to do the other tasks (ride alongs, etc).  Students will also be given a comprehensive final at the end of the class to help them succeed in the national registry testing.  They did a pilot program to include the MyBradyLab computer based program.  Amber followed those students that utilized the program and saw that they were in the program about 9 hours for each module and showed a marked increase in their pass rate on module tests.  38 of 44 students passed the practical but she couldn’t get pass rates on the National Registry exam.  MIEMSS will follow up and get that information for her.  This improvement in student performance caused MFRI to make the MyBradyLab program mandatory for all upcoming classes. 
MSFA:  President Roth asked Amber about the fact that we have 442 students in limbo who have not tested but are eligible to test with the NR test even though they were taught to Maryland protocols.  She said that as long as they have passed the course and the practical, they can take the National Registry test.  President Roth said the National Registry is a new breed and our people can’t mentor students since they don’t know the process and do not have access to materials necessary so they are unprepared to help the students.  He stated right now MIEMSS has 3 sets of directions on how to maneuver through to the National Registry testing process and which is correct?  He described issues with paid departments and he recognized MFRI for supporting second tests.  He said MIEMSS is only allowing one and that first test failures are going to happen, even to the best students.  His goal is to get people into the system tested on what they were taught and then move forward.  He said we have let these students down and can’t let this go on. He suggests that MIEMSS create a program that allows the students in limbo to get Maryland EMT certification. 

At the conclusion of President Roth’s remarks, Dr. Seaman said he would like to meet with MFRI Director Edwards and President Roth to work on a solution.
POINTS OF DISCUSSION:

Limbo Students (those that took the Brady 12th Edition/Maryland protocol oriented class) - Dr. Seaman said he is willing to work with MSFA and MFRI to move forward and get these students in limbo through the process of certification.  

Remediation process after 3 National Registry failures - Students have 3 chances to pass the test.  After 3 failures, they must go through a remediation program and then have 3 additional chances to pass.  What is the timeframe from completion of the class to take the test?  The student has 2 years after completion to start the testing process.  However, the practical portion is only good for 1 year.  Currently there is no well-defined remediation program set up. 
Mentoring - Once students complete the training program, they are basically on their own for the testing process.  This is an issue that all involved have to deal with.  The students need to have a mentor or a person they can go to for help in completing the process.  There was a lot of question about the mentoring program and what it entails.  There was also question about what counts as a call for students.  There have been a lot of changes over the last year that have not been documented and have not been pushed out to mentors, companies, officers, etc.  There needs to be a process to update/train these people.  Susan Mott stated there is a disconnect in getting information to get to the students.  Carroll County said mentoring by personnel who do not have the latest training won’t work.  Dr. Seaman said he will be working with everyone to produce a packet to get out to mentors.

Instructor Guidance - Charlie Simpson stated there’s an issue with instructors being up to date to be able to mentor the students. He said there is currently only one person in Carroll County that has a 13th edition book.  How can we proceed under these circumstances?  He also said we need to be honest to the students about the hours for the class.  Dr. Seaman feels the students are getting wrong information and are not confident with their ability to pass the test.  Dianna Clapp suggested using the instructor portal to get information out to mentors instead of reinventing the wheel.  

Returning to Maryland Test Process - The change to National Registry testing was done when Mid Atlantic Testing Council went out of business.    There was a question of why can’t MFRI utilize the bank of questions they recently purchased to certify students.  Dr. Seaman stated the exams must to be separate and apart from the practice tests.  MFRI bought test questions that are National registry-like but can’t be used for finals.  The test bank needs to be separate from the practice.  

Differences Between National Registry and Maryland Protocols - Sherrie Sauers asked why there is such a gap between Maryland protocols and national standards.  Dr. Seaman stated there are some changes but there are not great gaps.  Those changes can be looked at by the state protocol committee but the changes will not happen quickly; it’s at least a year process.
Under 18 Year of Age Students - There was question of students under the age of 18 taking the class and not being able to test national registry.  These students can test and get Maryland certification, they just won't get a National Registry card until they are 18.   
State-wide Statistics - A representative from Howard County said they are not at a 100% National Registry pass rate, that statistic is correct only on the career side.  The volunteer side is lower and the county is really at 90%.  Part of the reason is that they have gone an extra step to get their students ready.  
Pearson VUE Testing Issues – Carroll County stated that Carroll Community College considered becoming a Pearson VUE center but were told they couldn’t test students if they are being taught by the college.  At that point they decided not to pursue the project.  Harford stated they have been told that Pearson Vue at the Community College will take one EMS student a day.  Dr. Alcorta said he needs specific information to address these issues.    Prince Georges County said that larger Pearson VUE centers will schedule groups in advance, however the instructors have to set up the block of seats in advance and it cost an additional $15 per seat.  Dr. Seaman stated they will work with anyone to get more testing sites up and running if needed.   There was question of MFRI becoming a Pearson VUE testing site which brought up the question about the teaching agency being the testing agency also.  This is a standard to make sure the testing process is not compromised in any way.  
Old Business:  None 
New Business:  None
Good of the committee:  Nothing
Next meeting will be held November 8 at Level Volunteer Fire Company in Harford County.  Lunch will be provided.
Adjourned at 1700.
Respectfully submitted

Linda Dousa
